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Cheshire East Branch
Branch Officer Reports

Branch Chair – Phil Mason
Colleagues, this is my 8th Chairman’s report for Cheshire East Council and I am happy to say my 27th Annual General Meeting having been a member of (first NALGO) and then UNISON since 1989.  That amazingly is more AGM’s than I have years of service….. 
Normally I’ll talk about how challenging the times are, how there is no money and how Government cuts are biting to the bone, marrow or, as it is now, severing limbs.

However, this AGM I thought I’d have a brief chat about the Branch and UNISON in general.

The annual general meeting of the Branch is an essential part of running the branch, and UNISON.  UNISON is a member led organisation, with lay members undertaking the vital roles within the branch either as Branch Officers, Stewards, Health and Safety Reps or workplace contacts.

We all pay into UNISON, and a good proportion of this money (your money) comes back to the branch.  You may not know it, but those very same lay members in key positions determine how that money is spent (within Branch and UNISON rules), for the benefit of members, at Branch Committees held monthly throughout the year.
In addition, it is those same lay members (with regional support) who are at the forefront of negotiations with the employer around our members’ Terms and Conditions.  

Conditions such as the ability to receive 6 months’ full pay when you are sick (and a further 6 months’ half pay).  Imagine, diagnosed with Cancer, the relief that not having to worry about the mortgage for 6 months can bring.

Conditions such as the mileage rate that many business car users receive, which even now doesn’t come close to the true cost of running a car and yet the very same rate the employers threaten to reduce year on year.

The very same officers and lay members are also there when the employer wants to “restructure”, “realign its services” or any other label the employer chooses to assign to reducing the headcount.  They fight tooth and nail for every job, and where redundancy cannot be avoided will be there to ensure it is done legally, fairly and in the best interests of our members.
The officers and stewards are there for members in their hour of need often at their lowest and during a time when they are worried for their future, and their family’s future; Sickness absence representations, Ill health negotiations, disciplinary representations, grievances, mediation, repairing working relationships, helping people stay at work through disability, prevention of discrimination and protecting pay.  
This year I and my colleagues have seen all of these cases and more.  

Yes, I may be “blowing our own trumpet” and I also know many of the people in this room share my admiration for a “job well done”.  However, I remain staggered that so much can be achieved by so few.

To put this into context we have 2.8 Full time Equivalent seconded officers, and a handful of active stewards for nearly 4,000 members.  The stewards and other officers do their work alongside their full-time job commitments, often in their own time.
We struggle every year to get a quorate Annual General Meeting (40 members).  We hold three or four Annual General Meetings spread across the Borough at either lunch time or after work, and yet we cannot guarantee 10% of our members come.

There will reach a point where we must prioritise our workload and some things will simply not be adequately covered.  This is not the branch I want to see.  I am sure this is not the branch you all want to see either.  It’s not value for money, and members will question what they get for their money.  
We desperately need more lay members to take that step and get involved, as the current service cannot be sustained moving forward.  The most common reason I hear for “not getting involved” is “I am too busy”.  

After reading the above you should ask, are you busier than the lay members I have described above?  

Are you that busy, that you cannot spare three or four hours a month to help your branch function?
When there is a restructure in your service, who is best placed to talk to management about how it might function, how the cost cutting decisions are going to be made?  It’s often a member from the service being restructured.

Worried that “putting your head above the parapet” means management will “target” you?  I’ve been an active member of the Trade Union Movement for 25 years, and they haven’t got me yet.  Neither are they “gunning” for me.  In fact, I find the opposite, management are keen to speak to you, to sound out ideas and to hear what people think.
Finally, people will say “I don’t know employment law”.  Neither did I or my colleagues before getting active.  UNISON provides excellent training in all aspects of employment law, disability law, equalities duties, health and safety and many more courses.  All this training is funded by your branch, undertaken within works time (by negotiation) and in many cases I have seen officers use their training to go on to better their careers.

So, I lay down the challenge to you and all the members in the workplace.  Consider if 2017 can be the year you become more involved in the branch and help your branch be more successful stronger and better able to defend those terms and conditions and support our members.
Branch Secretary – Craig Nicholson

At the time of the Unison Annual General Meeting’s in February 2016, Cheshire East Council employees were being reassured by Cheshire East management that having faced a significant amount of continuous change for a period of seven years, during what seemed like a continuous series of restructures and redeployment of employees, that they would now face a period of consolidation and stability, how things have changed in the later part of the last twelve months. 

As Branch Secretary, I worked with the employer, Cheshire East Council to fill the Unison secondment positions, and we set about a recruitment process to appoint our seconded officers, Unison finally got agreement from the employer for the release of Craig Nicholson (5 days), to take up the role of Unison Branch Secretary, Jonathan Shaw (5 days per week) and Tracey Evans (4 days) to take up the roles of Unison Assistant Branch Secretaries. I would like to take this opportunity to thank both Tracey and Jonathan for all their hard work, since taking up this challenge. I believe both officers very quickly realised the intensity of workload that Unison faces, and have adapted very quickly to the tasks facing them, as seconded officers. 

In March 2016, it became very clear that Cheshire East Council was faced with another year of uncertainty due to significant budget constraints, as a result of national changes in Government grant funding arrangements, which would result ultimately in Revenue Support Grant disappearing altogether, as we move to 100% business rates retention, and the subsequent changes to the Academies and Dedicated Schools Grant 2016 to 2017, both of which would directly impact on it’s employees, and the Council’s decision to develop into a Strategic Commissioning Authority.

Given the increasing workload, it was time to re-negotiate the Facilities Agreement, and with the support of our Regional Organiser, Raph Parkinson and his replacement Maria Moss, we have met with senior officers of the Cheshire East management on a number of occasions to look at the current significant amount business carried out by your Unison branch on your behalf.

it was clear that we needed to concentrate our roles on the implications listed in the 2016/2017 Budget proposals, this highlighted the need for Service Reviews, Restructures, TUPE Transfers alongside the ongoing representation work.

I would like to show my appreciation for the efforts of all the Cheshire East Unison Branch Officers, including the staff at our Unison Branch Office, who work tirelessly to support all our members and the local Unison Reps who are faced with the day to day challenges of an ever changing local authority environment and workplace.

Review of Management Roles and Responsibilities 

The development of the new Management Team had started to take shape under the direction of new Council Leader, Councillor Rachel Bailey, who was elected Leader at a meeting of full Council on Thursday 25th February 2016 and further discussions have taken place about service delivery options between the Council and the recognised Trade Unions regarding the proposed Council Report for Cheshire East “Becoming a Strategic Commissioning Council”.
Unison Branch Officers have done everything possible, within our powers to ensure that our Members views have been fully represented throughout this time. Unison has continued to monitor and challenge the decision making process, and fully engage with the stakeholder groups moving forward to shape the future operating models being developed.

UNISON through detailed negotiation got agreement from Management for the development of a corporate restructure protocol, which includes procedures such as assimilation, slotting/competitive slotting, re-deployment, relocation and redundancy protocols. These policies and procedures have been once again reviewed once again in 2016.

Alternative Service Delivery Vehicles

Cheshire East Council entered into negotiations with the Trade Unions to move towards a new “Strategic Commissioning” authority by transforming traditional forms of local service delivery by means of in-house services, wholly owned companies, joint ventures between the Council and other providers, in order to avoid the externalisation of services to external contractors, and the requirement to change staffing structures throughout Cheshire East Council to meet the future needs of the Council. 

Cheshire East UNISON has made its position very clear to management, regarding the involvement, consultation, negotiation and engagement of the recognised Trade Unions, on behalf of all  employees, at all stages of the ASDV process, and the Chief Executive and Leader of the Council endorsed our proposals as part of a Corporate Framework including the consultation procedure, incorporating TUPE legal requirements and communication with employees through the development of stakeholder groups, newsletters and wider services consultation events. 

As you may be aware, UNISON are working very hard, regionally and locally to ensure that the privatisation of Local Government services, is challenged, indeed a lot of lessons have been learned from previous TUPE transfer, that came under the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations (TUPE), this legislation preserves employees' terms and conditions when a business or undertaking, or part of one, is transferred to a new employer to safeguard employment rights.

Cheshire East Unison have realised that as more and more arms length and external companies are developed, the work of our seconded officers is stretched more and more and we are in the process of working with our health colleagues on a joined up Regional Pool Bid dealing with Associated Employer Organisation (Options include Secondment / One Year Contract) to support the joined up work of health and social care future developments, this application does require a significant amount of detailed background information including a Branch Committee resolution to support the application.

National TUPE Legislation
Under changes to the TUPE regulations, which came into effect in 2014, Cheshire East employees will transfer automatically to the incoming employer, providing there is continuity of service provision. Their terms and conditions of employment and continuity of service are preserved under RPMO and at the same time and they also receive certain protections around dismissal and redundancy. This means they take their previous local government length of service with them as if they had always worked for the incoming employer.

 http://www.acas.org.uk/media/pdf/t/r/9908-2901767-TSO-ACAS-TUPE_is_changing-ACCESSIBLE.pdf
Cheshire East Unison has developed a number of key principles when considering any proposed TUPE Transfer, and these have served us well over the last twelve months, in setting out our requirements and protecting the employment rights of our members.

· Protection of employees current employment rights - Local Government terms and conditions (under TUPE regulations) - retaining NJC pay and conditions, including NJC pay rises, etc. for all employees
· Provision of local authority continuous services for all employees (under Redundancy Payments Modification Order) provisions - 
· Protection of access to the Local Government Pension Scheme for all employees (under the Pension Scheme - Admitted Body Status arrangements) - always challenge the benefits of new stakeholder pension schemes - continued access to the LGPS pension scheme as a result of internal promotion.
· TUPE Transfer of Trade Union Recognition and Facilities Agreements, including retaining representation rights across the new companies.
ANSA Environmental Services Limited

ANSA are an Environmental Waste Services Company in the form of a “Teckal” company (a wholly owned service company) to provide all environmental services including waste collection and disposal, streetscape and parks management functions, fleet management and vehicle maintenance, with the aim to expand the services currently provided. The TUPE Transfer took place, on 1st April 2014, with employees transferring to the new company ANSA Environmental Services.  http://www.ansa.co.uk/homepage.aspx. 

2017 will see the redevelopment of the Pyms Lane site by Bentley motors and ANSA’s move to the new environmental hub depot at Cledford Lane in Middlewich, and during 2016 regular stakeholder group meetings were held to review progress with the development of the new depot site, through purchase, planning permission, demolition work, reclamation and remedial works and now the preparation work for the new build elements, including the waste transfer station and vehicle workshop facilities. 

Some interim moves to happen ahead of the final depot move, these include street cleansing and grounds maintenance service operating for HW Martins depot in Middlewich and fleet management and maintenance operating from Pochins Depot in Middlewich, which required employees previously located in Crewe to move to Middlewich, which acted as a pilot and highlighted some service needs in relations to the proposed depot hub move to Cledford.
The new company continues to produce regular newsletter communications and hold stakeholder events for employees to engage with the move taking place, and is developing new service commitments, as well as answering the frequently asked questions. This is a time of uncertainty for those employees without direct access to transport, and therefore it is essential that those employees complete the ‘travel plan’ document to identify their travel requirements, so that travel options can be put in place.
Orbitas Bereavement Services Limited 

Orbitas are a Bereavement Services Company in the form of a “Teckal” company (a wholly owned service company) to provide bereavement services, including all crematoria and burial sites, this clearly has close link to registration services and other provider services across the Council. The new company continues to produce newsletter communications for employees, and is developing new values and future service commitments, as well as answers to frequently asked questions. The TUPE Transfer date to the new company took place on 1st April 2014. 

Further additions have been made to the workforce, in the shape of electrician services transferred in November 2014, and the handyperson service added to the company in March 2015, to extend the scope of the business to build our relationship with our communities.

The new development at Crewe Crematorium is now fully in use, and has really improved the way families and mourners experience our facilities at what can be a difficult time and the improved access and environment these facilities now offer. Unison has been working closely on the safe operation of the site during the new development, through health and safety visits.
Transport Service Solutions Ltd

Implementation of a wholly-owned company to deliver all the functions of the Council’s Integrated Transport Unit took place in 2014. The new company became operational on 19th December 2014, and the TUPE Transfer formally took place on Thursday 1st January 2015.

The company delivers the transport services needs on behalf of Cheshire East Council, with a current total budget of approximately £17.8 million. TSSL management regular engage with the recognised Trade Unions to consult and negotiate on the latest developments facing the new company, and 2015 has seen the company go from strength to strength.
Key consultations under consideration by the three companies named above in 2016 have included  

· Local Government Pensions Scheme - ASDV  new starters changes

· Policies & Procedures Review - ANSA, Orbitas and TSSL

· Drug and Alcohol Testing - Policy and Procedure

· Discretionary Profit Sharing and Performance Related Pay Scheme

· ANSA Depot Relocation Stakeholder Group / Travel Plan

CoSocius Shared Services
You may or may not be aware, but it was decided in 2016, by both Cheshire East Council and Cheshire West & Chester Council, that the Co-Socius joint company was to be disbanded, and that meant that the ICT functions, which employed 171 employees (107 west, 40 east and 24 on CoSocius contracts), would TUPE transfer into Cheshire East Council, and operate as a Shared Service between the two councils, key to the future delivery of this service, is the staff engagement in developing a simplified product catalogue, which was agreed with all partners, to improve service delivery. So as you can imagine 2016 has been a roller coaster journey for those former Cheshire East and West Cheshire & Chester employees, who worked for the company.

Meanwhile the Finance and HR business support services including back office payroll and pension services which employs 157 employees (89 west, 54 east and 14 on CoSocius contracts), would TUPE transfer over to Cheshire West & Chester, and operate as a Shared Service, similarly the development of a simplified product offer is essential.

In order to engage with the 328 employees facing transfer, four Staff Conferences took place in December 2015 to raise awareness of the changes and begin the consultation process on potential ‘measures’ facing employees, as a result of the TUPE Transfer, this included performance related pay (West) and contributory related pay (East), confirmation of continuous service provision (RPMO agreement), a review of top level management structure, and consequential changes to policies and procedures, as well as non contractual discussions around park and ride, salary sacrifice schemes, and lifestyle benefits such as access to leisure facilities 

Everybody Sports and Recreation Limited

Cheshire East Council set up of a “Charitable Leisure Trust” which operates under the Charities Commission regulations, and provides Leisure and Sports facilities across the Cheshire East area. The company and its employees decided to continue the Everybody name which was used on some uniforms, and so the name Everybody Sports and Recreation was developed, and the TUPE Transfer date to the new company was agreed as the 1st July 2014. http://www.everybody.org.uk/
The company currently works under a ‘subsidy’ arrangement, known as a management fee from the Council, however is making positive progress to reverse this situation, in order to achieve a break even situation, whereby it will retain the ability to reinvest any funding received, while allowing the service to compete with the wider leisure service sector, a significant amount of work has gone into the continued development of this service, and it’s communication with employees, in developing new values and future service commitments, as well as answers to frequently asked questions.

One key change, written into the service contract documentation was a £350,000 saving identified as part of the management fee reduction, to be made to ESAR, in relation to weekend enhancements, previously employees has received a percentage weekend rota allowance, but as a result of harmonisation, were receiving 50% weekend enhancement, as a result of detailed discussions with the recognised Trade Union, it was agreed that employees would receive an individual letter offering them a buy out of their individual weekend enhancement.  

Key areas under consideration by ESAR In 2016 have included  

· ESAR Leisure Trust - new pay progression framework (move away from NJC) - future incremental pay rise dependant on PDR scoring system

· ESAR Leisure Trust - Instructor pay consultation - 200 employees

· ESAR Leisure Trust - Sporta Pension Scheme (closing access to LGPS for new employees)

· Policies & Procedures Review - Everybody Sports and Recreation

School TUPE Transfers

Over the last twelve months, Cheshire East Unison have dealt with a significant number of TUPE Transfers, where Local Authority maintained school have converted to academy status, and additionally where schools wish to join forces with Multi Academy Trusts. 

As a direct comparison to demonstrate the changing face of education in the Cheshire East Council area, (as at 1st January 2016) Cheshire East area had 151 schools: consisting of 8 secondary schools; 13 secondary academies; 114 primary schools; 11 primary academies; 3 special schools; 1 special academy and 1 pupil referral unit 

As at the 1st January 2017, Cheshire East Council area has 154 schools; 124 primary schools, 1 nursery school; 24 secondary schools; 5 special schools; consisting of: 44 primary academies; 43 community primary schools (including 1 nursery); 3 primary foundation schools; 1 primary foundation trust; 9 voluntary controlled primary schools and 23 voluntary aided primary schools. 18 secondary academies (including 2 secondary free schools and 1 studio school (14-19));  4 community secondary schools; and 1 foundation secondary school and 1 pupil referral unit. There are 2 LA maintained special schools and 3 special academies (including 1 free school), and a University Technical College (UTC) (14-18).

In addition to the above, Unison is involved in negotiations regarding the Further Education Review, which is effecting support staff at the following educational establishments in the Cheshire East area 

· South Cheshire College - Following a review of Further Education provision across Cheshire and Warrington, four Further Education Colleges (South Cheshire College, West Cheshire College, Mid Cheshire College and Warrington Collegiate) have agreed to begin a merger process to create a new FE College for Cheshire and Warrington by 2018. It is proposed that the creation of a FE College for Cheshire and Warrington, will be a phased approach starting with the merger of South Cheshire College and West Cheshire College by January 2017.  Followed by Mid Cheshire College by August 2017 and Warrington Collegiate by January 2018. - http://www.scc.ac.uk/News/cheshire-and-warrington-colleges-announce-plans-to-merge/
· Macclesfield College Board has made the decision that it would be in the best interests of the local area for the college to merge with another FE provider, in order to ensure that Further Education provision continues to be sustainable within Macclesfield. The Board is continuing to consider their merger options and will make a decision by 21st October 2016 to either: merge with the Cheshire General Further Education College by no later than 1st August 2018 or join the LTE Group on the equivalent basis to The Manchester College.

· Reaseheath College and the University of Chester have agreed and signed a strategic alliance which will enable both institutions to work together more closely and effectively. Under the alliance, which is not a merger, Reaseheath is now a university centre. - http://www.reaseheath.ac.uk/reaseheath-college-and-the-university-of-chester-announce-closer-partnership/
What is the future for our Cheshire East Council members

A copy of the Unison response to the proposals contained in the Cheshire East Council Pre Budget Consultation document 2017-2020, will shortly be appearing on the Cheshire East Unison website, however some of the key points raised with management 

The Council’s Budget Report uses phrases such as   " focus on what matters ",    " the council serves the people "  and   " people live well " 

Given the council have cut its staff since 2012 by 48% with future staff restructures that require savings of £5 million in 3 key directorates, which will see further job cuts what "matters " is clearly NOT the staff of Cheshire East Council.
The council states in its outcomes, it will provide services to the people to ensure quality, and equity of access. However the budget proposed for 2017 and beyond recommends amongst its many proposals, it will 

· outsource adult social care services,

· reduce staff across children's workforce,

· refer to DWP universal credit cases,

· seek alternative solutions to care interventions, 

· reduce grants to Citizen Advice Bureau, 

· create "leaner" methods of carrying out social care practices. 

All of the aforementioned in effect transfer the responsibility and delivery of major services to the most vulnerable groups living in the Cheshire East area, away from the council and conveniently the employment and financial responsibilities.

The proposal to save £2.1 million by changing all care services from an in house provision to ‘broader care sector’ which will include closures does not fulfil the councils identified aim to ‘be flexible and responsive’ as such action will be perceived as the council washing its hands of the staff and the current service it provides. 

The proposals affecting terms and conditions that are immediately identifiable ie mileage rates and user criteria will result in further pay reductions for members that are not sustainable given current pay awards, that when compared with costs of living amount to a pay cut for the last 4 years .  

Cheshire East Unison website

More information on the implications of a TUPE Transfer on employment rights can be found on the Cheshire East Unison website, please keep up to date with all the latest available information including newsletters, consultation minutes, by reading the regular updates on the www.cheshireeastunison.org.uk website. 

I would like to finish by once again thanking all my Unison colleagues for their continued support, at a time of great change, in making sure, we ALL work in a safe healthy workplace, and through their dedicated teamwork have continued to support all our trade union members.

Craig Nicholson

Unison Branch Secretary

Cheshire East Unison Branch

Teamwork – working together towards one goal in UNISON
Assistant Branch Secretary & Welfare Officer – Tracey Evans

Another busy year for Unison Leads within the branch and our aim is attend all consultation meetings, TUPE transfer meetings, Corporate meetings, JCNP meetings, Policy Meetings, Health & Safety Meetings and keep one step ahead of the employer. Between us we manage to share the workload within corporate services, ANSA, Orbitas, TSSL, ESAR & Skills & Growth along with managing private sector work in our own time. On top of attending many meetings we have covered a massive amount of case work which can take up a great deal of time for individual cases.
We are always trying to recruit new members and completed a number of recruitment events, including Unison’s National Recruitment fortnight. As well as new members we have recruited a few new stewards which is very pleasing and look forward to them becoming accredited and working with our current members to resolve issues. For those of you who would consider becoming a rep please contact me and we can discuss what the role involves.  There is training for reps and you will always have support from the branch leads. 

The demands put on us are often high with member meetings, consultations with the employer and keeping on top of individual case work.  The team is highly focussed and work in a proactive way to ensure all meetings and members concerns are covered which does involve late nights and some weekend working.  We aim to contact members as soon as possible but this is sometimes impossible due to the demands. 
In the past 12 months I have attended women’s conference and Local Government Conference in Brighton.  These are two very important conferences with a good attendance and a number of key speakers giving a great deal of valuable information to take away. Members are also able to attend conference so for members wishing to attend a conference then please contact the branch for information. 

This year has seen a vast amount of Job Evaluations go through the system for Cheshire East and ANSA, which have all been completed by myself and Sue Pullan. The most recent of that being the HR restructure and all the roles evaluated.  If anyone is interested in becoming JE lead, there is extensive training provided and this is a key role of the branch.

I have seen a massive increase in welfare claims over the last year which demonstrates the level of austerity we are facing.  There for You provides vital assistance to people in need in the form of debt advice, financial assistance, breaks and holidays and personal advice. I have supported a number of members who require food packages, need adaptions & special equipment, and are unable to pay their rent or need urgent advice.  People are often embarrassed to ask for help; however I would urge people to contact us in times of need to see what assistance is available. There is a uniform grant available as well as a winter fuel grant to support those on low income. 

Unison Welfare is able to provide an emergency grant application for those in severe crisis. As Branch Welfare Officer I have links with local food banks, women’s refuge, information on credit unions, and advice on bereavement. Sometimes members just want a friendly ear to listen to them and signpost them in the right direction. 

Turn2us has helped a number of people and is a very simple website to use. Website is the main source of help www.turn2us.org helpline 0800 8022000 9am-8pm Mon-Fri.

The current budget report which is looking for 5 million in savings across services WILL have some impact on jobs within the authority.  As more services look to restructure with an aim to make savings, we are working hard to protect members’ jobs and ensure managers follow the correct procedure and consult with us on any changes.  With less staff available to deliver services we will see an increase of sickness and some staff will leave the authority. 

I am sure the year ahead is going to be extremely busy for Unison and we want all our members on board continuing to fight against the continued cuts within Cheshire East. 

May I take this opportunity to thank the Stewards for their hard work in supporting with case work and inspections, the branch staff for their support on dealing with members at the front line and ringing on my behalf.  Last but not least my colleagues Craig, Jonathan and Phil who I rely on for information, advice and guidance at all times of the day & night! 

Assistant Branch Secretary Report – Jonathan Shaw

Looking back over 2016, we started the year dissecting our way through the Council’s budget proposals, with yet another round of funding cuts to services and workforce budgets! These proposals resulted in a number of restructures; The Workforce Development team and Governance & Democratic Services, were two such services, with consultation & engagement events taking place in early January. At the end of January I attended my first Treasurers conference with Craig as Branch Secretary. The weekend event was held in Blackpool and proved a really useful weekend for me in terms of learning more about branch finances, and in particular, activity based budgeting, which was to be an important proposal and controversial motion debated and finally approved at national conference in June. 

February commenced with the audit and scrutiny of our branch accounts which took place over two days at Branch Office in Chester. As reported at our series of AGMs, the accounts were subsequently approved and signed off by the auditor. I also attended a special regional meeting at UNISON North West HQ, in Manchester with discussions taking place around the Trade Union Bill and the issue of DOCAS (switching process for payment of union subs from payroll deductions to direct debit mandates). I was also in attendance at the Cheshire East Full Council meeting at the end of February. Full Council is the meeting of all Council members who are ultimately responsible for all decisions. 

Cabinet is a delegated decision making forum, which takes place monthly. I feel these meetings should be prioritised by Branch officers and we should always try and attend especially where reports are presented and discussed which have a direct or indirect effect on our members. The de-designation of Children’s Centres, the Council’s Corporate Plan & Medium Term Financial Strategy, and Pay Policy Statement for 2016/17 were important items discussed, debated and formally approved.

March was a busy month with on-going TUPE meetings with the employer and our members regarding the imminent transfer of staff into the Council’s newly created Skills and Growth Company. I was pleased with the level of consultation but more importantly with the level of genuine engagement which took place with UNISON and our members, resulting in a fairly smooth TUPE transfer, with terms and conditions of employment protected. March was also a demanding month for consultations in Cheshire East Schools and I also managed to get out and about to meet with stewards and provide support around individual case work. 

In April, we received the announcement that the Government had performed a U-Turn on ‘Check off’ in the Trade Union Bill. The proposal to stop union subs being deducted from payroll would have no doubt hit our low paid members particularly hard. UNISON lobbying also saw ministers move back from an outright ban on the representation of our members during work’s time. I attended the Further Education (FE) & Sixth Form College’s seminar with Chrissie from South Cheshire College, which took place at UNISON national centre in Euston, London. Presentations, debates, workshops and discussion took place with stewards, and regional/national leads on the topics of the Area Based Reviews, pay and conditions. The weekend proved really useful for exploring how we organise and campaign effectively, at a national and local level on job security, protection of pensions, pay and terms and conditions for our FE members.

I also attended UNISONs Regional Local Government Service Group and the National School’s seminar, which took place in Manchester. It was pleasing that the branch sent a full delegation, including local stewards. We heard from key speakers and attended workshops on term time workforce issues, workload in schools and organising in academies, along with a workshop on TUPE. 

The worrying statistic from the National School’s day was that nearly half of our members in schools ‘are thinking of leaving’ due to workload stress, from the findings of a national survey carried out by our union. This was the focus for discussions at the Regional Schools forum in May along with the government’s announcement that it had abandoned plans to force schools to become academies. Members were right to be guarded however and there is no doubt that the current government will continue with this forced agenda but via the backdoor! UNISON also published teaching assistant standards, developed under the previous coalition government; it was extremely disappointing to note that two years of hard work had been rejected by the School’s minister for the Department of Education. The document provides vital advice for headteachers, teachers, teaching assistants, governing bodies and employers. For a free download, check out the link below.

https://www.unison.org.uk/content/uploads/2016/06/Teaching-Assistant-Professional-Standards.pdf
In June we received the sudden and very sad news that Shawn Reed (GMB union local representative) had passed away. It was an honour to have known and worked with Shawn who was a defender of his member’s rights and a passionate campaigner on health and safety issues. We also paid tribute at national conference to UNISON member and Labour MP, Jo Cox. She stood for everything we believe in – for kindness, tolerance and respect for others. ‘More in common that unites us than divides us’ was a poignant message taken away, especially after the EU referendum result was announced on the Friday. For my full report from UNISON National Conference, please read the Branch Committee minutes and associated documents available via the website.

http://www.cheshireeastunison.org.uk/
In July, the bus company GHA coaches experienced financial difficulties which resulted in an immediate and significant impact on schools and social transport operations. However, our members in Transport Services Solutions (TSS) responded promptly and worked around the clock to ensure that alternative arrangements were put in place and urgent priority provided to school pupils, the elderly and residents who rely on such services. I was pleased that the management team within TSS acknowledged and recognised this contribution by holding an event in November which I was invited along to. A special mention should also go to members within the Communications team who ensured key messages were delivered via social media.

August was another busy month for me with back to back consultations taking place with ANSA staff over the temporary relocation away from Pym’s Lane Depot and the launch of a joint branch campaign between Cheshire East and colleagues in the West over the announced Cheshire college merger between South Cheshire College, West Cheshire and Mid Cheshire.

In September the Council announced that its external auditors were unable to sign off its accounts, whilst the police investigation into alleged improper conduct at Cheshire East Council was still on-going. In May, the investigation was passed over to TITAN, the regional organised crime unit, who released the following statement “The investigation has so far proved to be extremely lengthy and complex and it is anticipated it will be many more months before a conclusion is reached”. This is a very dark cloud which continues to hang over the Council and I hope that in 2017, the investigation and final report is concluded with appropriate and just recommendations made. 

October begun with the start of a two week North West recruitment drive, which saw Tracey and I attend the new starters’ event in Middlewich to sign up members. Further events took place organised and supported by regional colleagues in TSS, the Skills and Growth company and South Cheshire College. I also attended several TUPE meetings including the start of the college merger consultation, St. Oswald’s & Bunbury Primary School, transferring to the Rural Schools Church Trust and Offley Primary School, transferring to Belgrave St. Batholomew’s Academy. I also attended a regional branch review day along with Tracey and Craig and regional colleagues. 

In November the Council launched the consultation with us on its budget proposals and we voiced our initial concerns at the Corporate JCNP table. Given that the Council have cut its staff by 42% since 2012, we passionately reject the proposal within the budget (hidden away on page 106 of the report), which proposes a further £5 million of savings across the three key directorates! This scale of savings will result in further job cuts, changes to terms and conditions and the outsourcing of key services, which will impact on our member’s futures with threats to job security and pension implications. The budget report uses the phrase ‘focus on what matters’….clearly it is NOT the staff and our members that matter! We believe the scale of estimated cuts are simply not sustainable and will result in increased workload pressures and more individual cases of stress and bullying! 

What is remarkable is the little attention paid to analysing the risks and impact the proposed savings will have on the quality and safety of services! So far we have seen no evidence of any effective detailed analysis and questioning, as to the impact on our members of the budget proposals. This important issue is one which I stressed at the Corporate Trade Union forum recently, highlighting the legal obligations on the council to scrutinise each and every resulting budget proposal in detail.

The recent staff survey results did show improvement. However, the overall percentage of the workforce responding is still low which highlights a culture of passivity. The Council has to improve on communication and engagement with members and also has to raise the bar and demonstrate better governance and accountability.

In December the Council launched a consultation on its equality objectives, which it is looking to re-establish and more importantly progress towards. This is an agenda which I have been campaigning on for a number of years both in my role as Assistant Branch Secretary and previously as Equality Officer. It was reassuring that the employer had finally acknowledged these concerns. As a public authority, the employer has legal responsibilities under the Equality Act (2010) and in particular under S.149 (The Public Sector Equality Duty). A Council corporate equality group is now in place and our seat at that table will be crucial in driving forward the Council’s strategy in the right direction. At the time of writing my report Cabinet are yet to approve this strategy. However, if approved then this could lead to vital outcomes for our members. For example, training delivered for staff and councillors, skills audit with a view to developing a staff ‘pledge’ around training and development needs and in looking to develop model HR policies e.g. a disability leave policy.

Throughout 2017, I have also provided support, advice and challenge as part of the branch leadership at Corporate JCNP, Children and Families JCNP, Children and Families Health and Safety Forum, Transport Services Solutions JCNP and Health & Safety forum, Skills and Growth Company JCNP, ANSA JCNP and Branch Committee. UNISON is the key player at the corporate table, ensuring that the employer engages, consults and negotiates on all important issues affecting our members. 

Throughout the year I have supported members in raising grievance complaints, internal investigation interviews, flexible working requests, bullying complaints, attendance management, disciplinary meetings/hearings, re-deployment and ‘at risk’ from Redundancy meetings. This for me is the part of the role that can deliver the greatest job satisfaction. Providing a voice to those in need, battling through HR procedure and employment legislation to bring about a fair outcome and marshalling influence for those who have been overlooked, is the part of the job I will miss the most.

It is with a heavy heart that I will be leaving UNISON at the end of February. An opportunity has presented itself allowing me to follow my dreams which I would forever regret if I didn’t take. I’m grateful to many colleagues who have contributed to the confidence and support fostered throughout my involvement in the trade union movement. However, I wish to provide a special mention to my superb friends Tracey Evans and Sue Pullan, who have been there in times of need, particularly over the last year.

I will always be forever grateful for this opportunity and for the experiences which will continue to drive me in my new career. 

In solidarity,

Jonathan

Health and Safety Officer – Joanne Hobson
Another busy year in the world of Health & Safety, 

ESAR – now has its policies on line for easy access and continues to work with Unison involving them in their inspection and sharing of reports. I also attend their Health & Safety forums and JCNPS. In relation to Health & Safety ESAR continue to be a role model for their approach and commitment to this area. They have opened Crewe Lifestyle Centre and this has become a local hub for the Crewe community and ESAR have taken on the responsibility of the building. There were some concerns regarding staff safety in the early days but with partnership working and Risk Assessments put in place this appears to be resolved. They have a robust training regime and all in all a good place to work. Their new headquarters are up and running at Holmes Chapel and the business is expanding.
Orbitas – Sadly due to work pressures I have been unable to attend any of the inspections for this service area but I am copied into all their reports and advised of any areas of concern.
Ansa – Safety, Health, Environment and Quality Forum continue to meet quarterly and feedback on all areas of the service delivery. Work continues on the move from Pym’s Lane to Middlewich site, some staff have already transferred to satellite hubs and to date I have had no feedback re any safety issues.
Care4CE / Adult Social Care – Inspections continue to be carried out by each service manager, these reports are accessible on the Care4CE O Drive. Medication method statements are being reviewed and quarterly safety meetings are held which feed into the JCNP for this directorate. Still a very poor attendance to these meetings by managers of the services and it is raised at every meeting. Good news story was that staff from within the Care4CE and adult care social teams were local heroes when the building opposite Westfields was on fire, these brave people entered the building to alert the tenants of the fire and assisted in evacuating them to a safe place. Definitely going over and above the call of duty. 

Tatton Park – I have been called to a couple of serious safety incidents at Tatton this year. The management team were very cooperative with me in my investigations and even encouraged a recruitment day for their staff to have an opportunity to come and speak to Unison officers and consider joining. This was held by Tracey Evans and myself and was poorly attended. An area to concentrate on next year. I also attend the quarterly safety meetings held at Tatton Park.
Corporate buildings – As always there are issues in these buildings. Specifically Westfields has some on-going issues with the air conditioning, over flow car park and the staff toilets to mention a few. Each building now has a housekeeping forum and these are attended by a mixture of staff from within each building to look at specific issues. Recycling appears to be high on the agenda this month and a big push on getting staff to recycle properly is in situ.
Resilience and Wellbeing Groups – Sadly after a lot of hard work and commitment from both staff and unions this group has withered on the vine since Brenda Smith, Director of Social Care exited the council, I feel this is real shame given the statistics on sickness related to stress. I have raised this at a corporate level and will give it another huge push this year.
OHU – this service was decommissioned back end of last year and has transferred to OHIO PAM - People Asset Management. Feedback I have had is that this service is working efficiently and the reports are supplied in a timely manner.
Health and safety inspections: 

I will continue to circulate the inspections to reps throughout the year.

Recruitment

We really are keen to develop any willing staff who would like to increase their knowledge in Health & Safety and get involved in their workplace issues to resolve and make work a safer place. Please don’t hesitate to contact me if you would like further information on becoming a safety rep.

Finally special thanks to the safety reps that have supported me over the last 12 months in completing workplace inspections it is greatly appreciated.
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